FINAL MINUTES December 11, 2023

VIRGINIA STATE REHABILITATION COUNCIL FOR THE BLIND AND VISION IMPAIRED
Quarterly Meeting

Final Minutes
December 11, 2023
397 Azalea Avenue, Richmond, VA 23227

SRC Members in Attendance

Milford Stern, Roanoke, Representative of Business, Industry, and Labor

Heidi Lawyer, Henrico, Representative of Parent Training & Information Center (PEATC)
Rachael Rounds, Midlothian, Representative of Community Rehabilitation Services Program
Leelynn Untalan Brady, Suffolk, Representative of Statewide Independent Living Council
Beth Sellers, Harrisonburg, Parent/Guardian of a Person with a Disability

Rebecca Ceja, Richmond, Representative of the Virginia Department of Education

Christine Appert, Charlottesville, Current/Former Recipient of Rehabilitation Services

SRC Members Not Able to Attend
Mark Roane, Richmond, Applicant or Recipient of Rehabilitation Services

DBVI Staff Present

Rick Mitchell, Commissioner, DBVI, Ex-Officio Member

Megan Hall, Director of Vocational Rehabilitation and Workforce Services

Ashley West, Executive Assistant to Deputy Commissioners — Recorder of Minutes
Justin Sheets, Assistant Director of Vocational Rehabilitation and Workforce Services

DARS Staff Present
Elizabeth Patacca, Administrative Staff Assistant for Policy and Legislative Affairs
Lori Epik, Counselor

ASL Interpreters
Elizabeth Leitch
Bernice McCormack

Call to Order / Welcome and Introductions
Due to Chair of board’s term expiring, Ms. Megan Hall, called the meeting to order. A roundtable of
introductions took place. Quorum was met.

Adoption of Agenda
Ms. Lawyer moved to adopt the proposed agenda; Mr. Stern seconded the motion, and the motion was
passed unanimously.

Adoption of September 8, 2023, Meeting Minutes
Mr. Stern moved to adopt the September 8, 2023, SRC Quarterly Meeting minutes as amended, Ms.
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Lawyer seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.

New Member Introductions
Due to new SRC appointments, new members introduced themselves and identified what seat they
were filling on the board.

Election of Officers

An election of officers was held during this meeting due to the Chair and Vice Chair of the SRC being
vacant. Ms. Hall explained to the members that those who have served more than one year on the
board are eligible to be considered and gave a brief explanation of the Chair and Vice Chairs role in
the SRC. Mr. Stern put fourth his name for chair. Ms. Appert moved to elect Mr. Stern as Chair and Ms.
Lawyer seconded the election and the motion was passed unanimously. Ms. Rounds put fourth her
name for Vice Chair. Ms. Lawyer moved to elect Ms. Rounds Vice Chair and Ms. Appert seconded the
election and the motion was passed unanimously.

Commissioner’s Report — Commissioner Rick Mitchell
Commissioner Mitchell reported that Dante’ Quintin Allen has been appointed as the new
Rehabilitation Services Administration (RSA) Commissioner.

Currently, the Library & Resource Center (LRC) is in the early process of renovations, and it is
anticipated that construction will start in the late summer of 2024. All staff for the LRC have been
relocated and are still able to continue to provide books from the library.

The Vocational Rehabilitation budget is in good shape. October 1, 2022, funds started being spent in
the spring of 2023. It is anticipated a carryover will occur into late spring of 2024.

Requests for the Governor’s budget have been put forth. Currently, we do not know when we will hear
anything, but should be updated on December 20, 2023. For the next SRC meeting we will be able to
report on what got passed and may know what the Governor has put in his budget.

Deputy Commissioner’s Report and VR Program Report — Megan Hall

Written report provided VR Report. Additional comments are as follows:

DBVI Headquarters and the Bristol Regional offices are fully staffed. There are a few positions that are
having recruiting challenges such as Orientation and Mobility instructor specialists across the state as
well as Rehabilitation and Access Technology positions at the Virginia Rehabilitation Center for the
Blind and Vision Impaired (VRCBVI) and the Norfolk Regional Office. DBVI has hired a new Vocational
Specialist, Mr. Isaac Crisp. Mr. Crisp worked as a counselor in the Richmond Regional Office and has
been with DBVI for 10 years. Currently, a major part of Mr. Crisp’s position is working vacant
caseloads. Currently, there are two counselor vacancies, one in Norfolk and the other in Richmond.
These interviews will take place in January 2024 with seven candidates, as these will be a combined
interview for both the Norfolk and Richmond Regional Offices. Ms. Rebecca Keller has been hired as a
Pre-ETS Specialist at DBVI headquarters. Currently, Ms. Keller is the lead Orientation & Mobility
instructor at VRCBVI and will be covering both positions until a replacement can be hired.

Careers in Action took place at the Double Tree Hotel in Williamsburg, VA on October 13-15, 2023.
There was a total of 98 people, with both students and parents/family members taking part in this
event. Students took a tour of different hotel departments and were able to do hands on work such as
make salads in the kitchen and work with maintenance to fix a flap in a new toilet. The Double Tree
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was very supportive in this event and brought three executives out for a question-and-answer session
during the event. The students and parents were also able to go to Busch Gardens and get a behind
the scenes experience of the type of jobs that are available at the theme parks. Students were able to
ask questions such as what a typical day looks like and how they got into that job. Debrief sessions
were held throughout the day to allow students to share the information they gathered with their peers
and DBVI staff members.

Earlier this month Megan Hall, Tish Harris, And Dan Aunspach, as well as two students, traveled to
Phoenix, AZ to take part in the NICE Cybersecurity Education Conference. Students were able to
answer questions about the programs they have gone through and how they have shaped their career
path. One student is currently attending a college in Boston for architecture, and the other student
wants to declare his major in cyber security. The head of Palo Alto global training programs and Dr.
Cynthia Sutherland (former Whitehouse CIO), attended this presentation as well.

Old and New Business

Hearing Officer Report -

Ms. Elizabeth Patacca from the Department for Aging and Rehabilitative Services (DARS) introduced
herself and gave a report on hearing officers and their roles. Ms. Patacca reported that a new hearing
officer was contracted on October 1, 2023, and there are now three hearing officers on contract.
Training has been conducted for the new hearing officer, and updated training took place for those who
are already on contract. DBVI did not have any hearings for the year.

Annual Report

This year, Mr. Justin Sheets helped work on the annual report, due to the SRC only consisting of four
appointed members. Mr. Sheets worked to incorporate writeups from each area of the agency, as well
various success stories into this report. It was asked if any members had any comments, feedback or
changes they would like to see in this report to please let Mr. Sheets and Ms. Hall know. It was
suggested by Ms. Appert that this report be assembled by July of next year, so the board can take
more time to review and put together in the event that changes need to be made, as well as have more
opportunity to put more items in there as things come to be as accurate as possible. Mr. Stern
motioned to adopt the annual report with the understanding that it will be reviewed again for
grammatical and spelling issues. Ms. Lawyer seconded the motion and the motion passed
unanimously.

2024 Combined State Plan Goals

Mr. Justin Sheets presented the SRC members with a PowerPoint about the Combined State Plan as
well as outlined the 2024 Combined State Plan Goals. Each goal was looked at individually, and how
that specific goal came to be recommended to be put in the Combined State Plan. Ms. Lawyer
motioned to adopt the Combined State Plan Goals, Ms. Sellers seconded the motion and the motion
passed unanimously.

2024 SRC Meeting Dates

It was suggested that the SRC meeting dates be moved up a month from the current meeting schedule
due to conflicts with the Virginia Board for Workforce Development full board meetings. Ms. Hall
suggested the meeting months be moved to February, May, August, and November. The proposed
2024 SRC meeting dates are: February 9™, May 17™, August 9", and November 8. Mr. Stern
motioned to adopt the 2024 SRC meeting dates, Ms. Appert seconded the motion and the motion
passed unanimously.
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Seat Name Introductions

Christine Appert — Current/Former Recipient of Rehabilitation Services
Leelynn Brady - Virginia Statewide Independent Living Council
Rebecca Ceja — Department of Education

Heidi Lawyer — PEATC

Rachel Rounds — VCU, Community Rehabilitation Program

Jennifer Sellers - Parent/Guardian of a Person with a Disability

Milford Stern - Business/Labor/Industry

Adjourn
Ms. Lawyer moved to end the meeting. Ms. Brady seconded the motion. All were in favor.

Next SRC Quarterly Meeting
February 9, 2024
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more. We shared information regarding agency services and student programs. We displayed
samples of the kits the students used during our summer programs and various forms of adaptive
equipment they used to complete the programs.

Financial Foundations for Success and Wealth held on May 5, 2023, was a one-hour virtual
program hosted by the Student Team with guest speakers from the Bradford Company and the
Virginia Credit Union. The 35 Participants on the Zoom heard advice and tips on preparing for
employment, documents needed on day 1 of employment and wheré to obtain them, financial
literacy, budgeting, accessible banking, and even saving for retirement and the Rule of 72!
Students and parents were very engaged with 35 attendees for the information program. We
know this will jump start our students as they prepare for work experiences this summer.

The student team participated in a transition workgroup on May 16-18 through the NTACT-C
2023 Capacity Building Institute. This group was represented by Virginia VR (Both DARS and
DBVI), the Virginia Department of Education, VCU Center on Transition Innovations, PEATC
(Parent Educational Advocacy Training Center), I'm Determined, and Yeti (Youth Engagement
Transition Initiative). The workgroup was developed in 2019 with the express goal of identifying
and coordinating resources for transition age youth with disabilities. An assessment was completed
_recently by stakeholders to help direct resources and planning efforts towards addressing the most
pressing needs, which appear to be data sharing and increasing awareness of resources available
to youth with disabilities. At this time, no formal data-sharing agreements exist, and data is pieced
‘together by each agency or organization to identify gaps in service provision — but this can be
difficult to verify against other agencies’ data, as there are no common participant IDs.

The group will prioritize the following 3 goals:

* Roadmap to the Final Destination
Developing a roadmap for what we envision successful transition services looking like,
with the collaborative input of relevant providers there at the table, engagmg with youth
- and families as early on as possible.

» Data Drives Decisions
We need to review the data to see what it’s telling us so that we can determine where we
focus our outreach and attention.

» Scaling Misinformation Mountain
Developing a comprehensive resource guide designed to help youth and families
understand the resources available to them and the timelines for engaging in services to
enhance transmon outcomes

Next up on May 23, the Student Team kicked off summer with a virtual presentation with 12
students called Gaming Your Career presented by the Director of the George Mason University
Gaming Institute. The tour highlighted the careers in the gaming industry that most people do
not think about, including music, art, sales, business management, and cyber security. The
Gaming Industry is now twice as large as both the music and film industry added together.
Twelve students logged in to get the information and take the tour.

Leap into Linux was held June 25-30 this summer. We had a limited number of seats due to the
renovation of the LRC (Library and Resource Center) making the large classroom unavailable.
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pursue their dreams. On Saturday parents came in for a recognition dinner with students.
Parents on Sunday morning had the opportunity to ask questions to DBVI leadership before
picking up their students at the Chesapeake dorm. One mother told us. “The Ben we leftis a
different Ben. It seems like he grew up over the week.” She was proud of his confidence and
independence. Other parents mirrored the same excitement over the growth of their student.

An additional piece to note from this year is that the Student Team has created and reviewed a
balance scorecard to help us identify where we can strengthen services to our students and their
families. We have asked for feedback during the year at various programs and are implementing
surveys to obtain valuable feedback. An important note is that most of our students in programs
this year are new to DBV The student team is making a concerted effort to reach out to both 14-
year-olds and to those graduating that have not yet connected with DBVI. We were shocked to
have at least 6 families of students graduating ask why their schools had never told them about
DBVI. Next year, a priority for the student team will be reaching out to school administrators.
We will also be working with Kendall Swartzentruber of I'm Determined to provide him with
postcards to hand out at his faculty, SpED administrator, and educator seminars through the year.

Careers in Action took place October 13-15" in Williamsburg, VA. Careers in Action brought
together 26 students and their families and 6 Student mentors and their families for an inspiring -
weekend! The career exploration weekend opened with a Iunch attended by local legislators
Delegate Batten and Senator Monty Mason, along with special guest Dr. Thomas Trevethan of
Palo Alto Networks. After lunch, students went on a hands-on tour of five areas set up by the
Doubletree General Manager to interactively show career opportunities. Doubletree staff led
groups of students through Maintenance, Kitchen, Food and Beverage, Front Desk and
Hospitality. Students made salads, learned to approximate ordering needs for food and beverage
for large groups, how to check in guests and handle customer complaints, and they even made
salads and changed a flapper on a toilet! While students were on the career exploration tour,
parents heard from staff from I’'m Determined on how to support their students with self-
determination and advocacy. At the end of the tour, students and parents joined all DBVI staff in
the hotel auditorium for a Question-and-Answer session with the Doubletree General Manager,
Shamin Hotel Group Director of Sales, Shamin Hotel group Food and Beverage Director and the
Shamin Hotel Group Chief Executive Officer. The hotel representatives answered questions
about the variety of careers in the hospitality industry, how to get started and shared their
personal journeys. Friday evening ended with dinner and an interactive activity from I'm
Determined that included both students and parents.

Saturday was a full day. After breakfast, students left to go into groups to rotate between
sessions on Interview Basics, Personal Branding, Networking, and How to Turn your Passion
into a Career Path. Parents heard from speakers to answer questions about Social Security,
Resources for families, DBVI programs, What Changes at Age 18, ABLE Accounts, Connecting
with Business Relations for student internships, job shadows and work experiences, and help
with IEPs and 504s. Several parent volunteers also spoke about the journey their families have
travelled and gave advice and an offer to network during or even after the event. After lunch
families had free time to explore the resort or area businesses to look at the career

opportumtles During dinner, students and student mentors were recognized. One of the great
pieces of the weekend took place after the scheduled activities as we saw parents group together -
to network, and students join in on a pool party.or Uno tournaments that they put together!

On Sunday, the day began with breakfast and then moved to a panel discussion with a current
and a former Busch Gardens employee, who answered questions provided by a
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A collaborative five-day Wbrkshop “Blind Design,” established by the Bristol Regional (BRO)
and the Roanoke Regional (VRO) offices with Ms. Margarita McGrath, Chair of Virginia Tech's
Undergraduate School of Architecture and Design continued for a second year. DBVI students
from around the state worked alongside Virginia Tech students to discover universal design
principles, develop their own architecture projects, and explore the intersection of accessibility
and design in the creation of public and private spaces.

The Roanoke Regional (VRO) Office also made big strides in recruiting staff this year to fill
vacancies. The office welcomed a new Regional Manager, Julianna Drummond, as well as one
- Vocational Rehabilitation counselor, Rehabilitation Technology Specialist, Rehabilitation
Teacher, Business Relations Specialist, and Education Coordinator. VRO continued to support
regional programming, with many staff participating in the “Blind Design,” and “JMU
Launching Point” weeklong student learning camps. V

In 2023, the Staunton Regional Office (SRO) experienced a flood which displaced the team and
required them to work remotely; work is still ongoing to repair the damage. The office was
quickly able to transition to remote work and there were no disruptions to services to clients
despite the setback in office space and destruction of computer hardware. During the year,
Staunton continued to be actively engaged in the community.

Of note, the SRO supported the Virginia Association of the DeafBlind (VADB), a statewide
consumer group, to execute the first ever DeafBlind Camp of Virginia at Camp Easter Seals,
near Roanoke VA from August 10:to 13, 2023. Charity Reid-Davis, DeafBlind Specialist at
DBVT’s Staunton Regional Office, was the director for this camp. The event was very successful.
Ten deafblind campers attended the camp, along with seven support service providers and four
interpreters/support service providers. Staff from Camp Easter Seals also provided support to the
campers as well. Campers had an ice breaker activity at a campfire, complete with s’mores. They
also participated in horseback riding, canoeing, archery, ziplining, swimming, arts and crafts,
hiking, and games. Campers learned about orientation and mobility throughout the camp. During
social hour, campers talked about their experiences being deafblind. They gave each other tips on
how they can do things more independently and communicate more easily with other

people. They also shared things like their favorite recipes. On the last evening there was social
time and a dance. They bonded together and shared much laughter and many joyful moments.
Everyone had a wonderful time and did not want to return home. VADB plans to do this again
next summer. Additionally, the Staunton Regional Office participated in many events this year
such as Blind by Design, Launching Point at JMU, and LIFE.

The Fairfax Regional Office (FRO) also recruited and successfully filled vacant positions
including one Vocational Rehabilitation Counselor, one Education Coordinator, one
Rehabilitation Teacher and two administrative staff which allows for more service and outreach
in a very busy territory.

The Norfolk Regional Office (NRO) office had multiple vacancies, but progress was made with
several new hires, including a VRC and O&M Specialist. The office engaged and attended
multiple community events throughout the year and supported many of DBVI’s. programs. Staff
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questions. For communication, DBVI updated the VR case closure letters that are provided to
individuals at the end of their VR program, to include information about the VR consumer
satisfaction evaluation. Additionally, training was provided to VR staff to engage staff in-the
evaluation process and reaffirming the importance of communication about the evaluation. DBVI
partnered with the SRC to accomplish the third focus area of updating and editing the survey
platform and questions. The number of questions required to be completed decreased from
nineteen to nine. The estimated completion time also decreased. The questions were also reviewed
and edited for simplification. To align the collecting and reporting of evaluation responses with
the Workforce Innovation and Opportunities Act (WIOA) federal program year reporting, the new
survey questions and format were first used for a partial 2020 federal program year (FPY) to
include Sept 2020 through June 2021. Use of these questions has continued through PY2021 and
PY2022. A copy of the updated survey questions is included in Attachment A at the end of this
document. :

During the calendar year 2021, DBVI also implemented additional assistance, to improve
utilization of agency resources, to address the second focus area identified above. The additional
assistance included outréach and follow up activities that have proven successful in the past.
Additional staff have worked on these activities, including mailing a paper copy of the consumer
satisfaction survey with the VR case closure letter, and email and phone call follow up activities
to individuals who were eligible to complete the survey. These practices continue through PY2022.

Most recently, during the FPY 2022, 219 individuals were eligible to receive the VR consumer
satisfaction survey (CSAT). Of those 219 individuals, approximately 12% or 28 individuals were
closed as “unable to locate, contact, or moved” which decreased the likelihood of receiving a
response to the survey. The continued implementation of the improvement strategies described
above resulted in 43 responses received, equaling an approximate 23% response rate. This
response rate is less than the 44% and 30% response rate received for the previous program years
PY2021 and PY2020, respectively, however, it is exceeding the DBVI target response rate of 20%.
Monitoring and optimizing of the implemented strategies will continue for FPY2023, which
includes July 2023 through June 2024. Additionally, DBVI continues to see a 100% completion
rate for survey respondents, meaning once the participant began the survey, 100% of the tlme the
survey was completed.

Federal Program Year (FPY) 2022 consumer satisfaction survey résponses indicate:

> Individuals with employment outcomes (rehabilitated) continue to report high overall
satisfaction with the VR program, with a weighted score of 95. 00 (out of 100), the
highest reported score in the last seven years. Individuals without employment outcomes
(other than rehabilitated) reported a score of 67.69, dropping approximately 9 points from
last year’s historically hlgh score of 76.66.

» Most respondents, eighty six percent, reported being “Very Satisfied” or “Satisfied” with
the VR services received from DBVIL

> The overall satisfaction score for FPY22 is 85.58, the second highest reported score in the
last seven years.

Results for overall satisfaction scores with the VR program from FFY2016 through FPY2022 are
included in the table below.

Table 1. Overall Satisfaction scores FFY2016 through FPY2022
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Table 4 — SRC Membership Roster

Name Location Term Seat Requirements
Expires
Chair: Alexandria, 9/30/2023 | Representative of Business, Industry, and Labor
Alexa Bowe VA 34 CFR §361.17 (b}{1)(vi)
Vice Chair: Manassas, VA | 9/30/2023 | Representative of Disability Advocacy Group
Chanthen 34 CFR §361.17 {b)(3)(ii)(A)
Nene
Leelynn Suffolk, VA 9/30/2024 | Representative of the Statewide Independent
Untalan Living Council
Annette Hyde | Radiant, VA 9/30/2023 | Representative of the Virginia Workforce Board
34 CFR §361.17 (b)(1)(B){xi)
EdnaJohnson | Alexandria, 9/30/2023 | Former or Current Recipient of Vocational
VA Rehabilitation Services
34 CFR §361.17 (b)(1)(B)(viii)
Heidi Lawyer | Henrico, VA 9/30/2024 | Representative of a Parent Training and
Information Center
Liang Liao Richmond, VA | 9/30/2023 | Vocational Rehabilitation Counselor-Ex-Officio,
Non-Voting Member
34 CFR §361.17 (b){1)(iv)
Joliefawn Richmond, VA | 9/30/2023 | Representative of Client Assistance Program 34
Liddell CFR §361.17 (b)(1){iii)
Ricardo Arlington, VA | 9/30/2023 | Representative of Disability Advocacy Group
Lizama : 34 CFR §361.17 (b)}(3){ii)(A)
Rachael Midlothian, 9/30/2024 | Representative of Community Rehabilitation
Rounds VA Services Program Provider
34 CFR §361.17 (b)}{1)(v)
Richard Henrico, VA NA - The Director of the designated Statue Unit DBVI as
Mitchell an ex-officio, non-voting member 34 CFR §361.17
I YL AV AV VA
Marianne Richmond, VA | 9/30/2023 | Representative of Department of Education
Moore ' 34 CFR §361.17 (b)(1)(B){x)
Milford Stern | Roanoke, VA 9/30/2023 | Representative of Business, Industry, and Labor

34 CFR §361.17 (b)(1)(vi)

































